#### STAKEHOLDER SUBMISSION BY CAMPAIGN FOR UYGHURS

Submitted to the Human Rights Council in Advance of the Fourth Universal Periodic Review of the People's Republic of China

by



Campaign for Uyghurs is a registered nonprofit organization founded in 2017 with a mission to promote and advocate for the human rights and democratic freedoms of the Uyghurs and other Turkic peoples in East Turkistan (also referred to by the Chinese authorities as the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region) with a special focus on women and youth. Campaign for Uyghurs mobilizes individuals and the international community to build bridges, take action, and raise public awareness regarding human rights abuses against the Uyghur people. We expose human rights atrocities, activate global grassroots organizations and civil societies, build solidarity with other persecuted communities, and empower the Uyghur diaspora to construct productive campaigns to raise awareness, impact policy, and stop the systematic human rights abuses against the people of East Turkistan.

# SUMMARY

- In its Third Universal Periodic Review (UPR) in 2018, the government of the People's Republic of China (PRC) supported 284 of the 346 recommendations by 141 states.<sup>1, 2</sup> sixteen of these recommendations specifically mentioned human rights concerns regarding the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR). Recommending states urged the PRC to take specific steps, including to "facilitate full access to Xinjiang and Tibet for all relevant United Nations special procedures," "ensure full transparency," "close all 're-education centres' in Uighur areas," "[c]ease arbitrary detention of Uighurs and other Muslim groups," and "abolish all forms of arbitrary detention, including internment camps in Xinjiang, and immediately release the hundreds of thousands, possibly millions, of individuals detained in these camps." The government of the People's Republic of China did not accept fourteen of the sixteen such recommendations.
- 2. Despite the PRC's positive portrayal of its policies in East Turkistan, also known as the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, as "necessary and just,"<sup>3</sup> the assessment by the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) published in August 2022 maintained that the "[e]xtent of arbitrary and discriminatory detention of members of Uyghur and other predominantly Muslim groups, pursuant to law and policy, in context of restrictions and deprivation more generally of fundamental rights enjoyed individually and collectively, may constitute international crimes, in particular crimes against humanity."<sup>4</sup>
- 3. Having considered witness testimonies, reports, and other evidence presented, the Uyghur Tribunal, an independent and unofficial people's tribunal, rendered its judgement in December 2021 that crimes against humanity directed by the Chinese government amounted to an act of genocide.<sup>5</sup> Executive or legislative bodies of several UN Member States have also reached the same, or similar, conclusions.<sup>6</sup>
- 4. The PRC has not upheld the commitments to which it has agreed in the previous UPR cycles. Since its last UPR in 2018, the Chinese government has sufficiently demonstrated that the grave concerns regarding its human rights practices are not without merit. Human rights violations against the Uyghur people and other predominantly Muslim Turkic peoples during this period intensified at an alarming rate, prompting further international scrutiny of the crimes against humanity in the region.

# **OBSERVATIONS**

- 5. The following is a non-exhaustive count of the gravest human rights abuses against the Uyghur people and other groups with a list of recommendations for the State under review.
- 6. <u>Mass Internment</u>: The arbitrary deprivation of liberty of Uyghurs and other Turkic and Muslim peoples in XUAR in mass internment camps continues unabated since at least 2017. Research based on satellite analysis revealed there were more than 380 detention centers across

XUAR in 2020.<sup>7</sup> It was observed that while makeshift detention centers within cities were closed or repurposed, larger detention centers were constructed outside the urban areas. Revealed in May 2022, the "Xinjiang Police Files" showed that more than 12 percent of Uyghur adults remained under detention in 2018.<sup>8</sup> It is estimated that at the height of the Chinese government's "Strike Hard" campaign, up to and perhaps more than one million individuals were unjustly held in mass internment camps ("Vocational Skills Education and Training Centers" [VSETC] in official parlance), political re-education camps, detention centers, and prisons.<sup>9</sup> News organizations reported that almost 1 in every 25 in Konasheher county was sentenced to prison terms on terrorism-related charges.<sup>10</sup>

- 7. <u>Arbitrary detentions</u>: In its four most recent sessions, the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention has adopted four opinions on the arbitrary detention of 11 Uyghurs, including Naghmat Hamit, Tajinisa Yimin and Dilixiati Wulibaiyi (6/2023), Qurban Mamut, Ekpar Asat, Gulshan Abbas (88/2022), Yalqun Rozi (64/2022), and Abdurashid Tohti, Tajigul Qadir, Ametjan Abdurashid, and Mohamed Ali Abdurashid (6/2022), who represent only a fraction of the hundreds of thousands of Uyghurs and other peoples arbitrarily detained in China.
- 8. **Forced labor:** Since its last UPR, the PRC ratified two ILO Conventions on forced labor.<sup>11</sup> However, the PRC continues to maintain a forced labor system that involves coercing hundreds of thousands of former internment camp detainees to work within and outside of XUAR.<sup>12</sup> Scholar Adrian Zenz maintains that the scope and scale of forced labor in the PRC has increased, expanding to higher-skilled sectors.<sup>13</sup> China's state-sponsored coercive labor system not only seeks to reap economic benefits, but is also geared towards the goal of assimilating and coercively integrating ethnic populations such as the Uyghurs.<sup>14</sup>
- 9. <u>Digital surveillance</u>: Government authorities in China employ highly advanced technological means to surveil, monitor, and control Uyghurs and other populations.<sup>15</sup> A system called the Integrated Joint Operations Platform (IJOP) acts as the comprehensive tool to collect extremely detailed personal information on a massive scale to predict behavior.<sup>16</sup> Advanced facial recognition technology working in tandem with surveillance camera networks is used to identify Uyghurs "based on their appearance" and log their movements for further analysis.<sup>17</sup>
- 10. <u>Forced kinship</u>: Under the homestay program "Becoming Family" matching Uyghur families with Han Chinese government workers since late 2017, over one million Chinese civil servants began to live in Uyghur households under government orders.<sup>18</sup> This program aims to monitor Uyghurs in their homes and asses their resistance to cultural assimilation efforts by the state.<sup>19</sup> Witness testimony has revealed cases of sexual abuse.<sup>20</sup>
- 11. <u>Suppression of religion</u>: Religion, and Islam in particular, has long been suppressed in the PRC.<sup>21</sup> However, the repression of Islam reached at new heights as the "Strike Hard" campaign intensified with an aim to "wash brains and cleanse hearts."<sup>22</sup> The leaked "Aksu List" further demonstrated that the IJOP system flagged and led to the detention of thousands for everyday behavior that is nonviolent and lawful, as the types of "suspicious" behavior included, among

others, reading or reciting the Quran or teaching it to children, preaching, or listening to the preaching of the Quran without state permission, and growing a beard or wearing a headscarf.<sup>23</sup>

- 12. <u>Destruction of religious sites</u>: A survey of satellite imagery estimates that since 2017, around 8,500 or one-third of all mosques in XUAR have been demolished.<sup>24</sup> In some instances, authorities destroyed famous mosques, including Kashgar's famous Grand Mosque built in 1540, and rebuilt a smaller version of the original buildings.<sup>25</sup> Another one-third was found to be damaged or altered in some way, while a further 30 percent of significant religious sites such as shrines and cemeteries were demolished.<sup>26</sup>
- 13. <u>Women's rights</u>: Forced sterilization, forced birth control, and forced abortion practices implemented against Uyghur women and other ethnic peoples present an increasing risk of eradication of the Uyghur people. Researchers concluded that XUAR witnessed a nearly 50 percent drop in birth-rates over the three-year period from 2017 to 2019.<sup>27</sup> Government documents indicate that birth control violations are punishable by internment in re-education camps, while authorities conducted mass and systemic sterilization campaigns.<sup>28,29</sup> The population "optimization" strategy pursued by the Chinese government aims to "end the dominance of the Uygur ethnic group" in XUAR, resulting in disastrous consequences for the Uyghur people.<sup>30</sup> Witness accounts uncovered systematic rape in internment camps.<sup>31</sup> Since at least 2014, Chinese government has imposed forced marriages on Uyghur women, including through blackmail, coercion, and financial incentives to marry Han Chinese men.<sup>32</sup>
- 14. <u>Children's rights</u>: Forcible separation and displacement of Uyghur children continues. Latest witness testimonies involve two Uyghur children forced into state boarding schools after their father was deported to Turkey and their mother was sentenced to 20 years in prison.<sup>33</sup> In late 2021, Chinese officials announced a so-called "Pomegranate Flower Plan" to match Uyghur children from XUAR with the Han Chinese children from China to foster "kinship" between children and make them "relatives."<sup>34</sup>

# RECOMMENDATIONS

### Arbitrary Detention, Enforced Disappearances, Torture, and Ill-Treatment:

- Immediately abolish the so-called "Strike Hard Campaign against Violent Terrorism" in XUAR, including all programs aimed at controlling and monitoring Uyghurs and other Muslim and Turkic peoples.
- Immediately close all internment camps in XUAR, including the so-called "vocational education and training" and "reeducation" centers.
- Immediately cease arbitrary detention and release all persons held in internment camps or other detention facilities in XUAR without due process.
- Immediately confirm the whereabouts and status of arbitrarily detained and forcibly disappeared individuals, and ensure unrestricted access to family, as well as legal, medical, and religious services of their choice.

- Withdraw all charges against arbitrarily detained individuals and end all coercive or restrictive measures against them.
- Provide families of detained individuals with written and official reasons for their loved ones' detention and other official documentation related to their case.
- Provide former detainees and the families of victims of genocide, crimes against humanity, and other abuses full, effective, and transformative justice and reparations per international legal standards and best practices.

### Investigations and Accountability:

• Launch an impartial and independent investigation on Party Secretary Chen Quanguo and other government officials and persons suspected or implicated in genocide, crimes against humanity, and other abusive practices in relation to the "Strike Hard" campaign and provide accountability.

#### **Rights to Communication and Movement:**

- Allow for unrestricted and unmonitored communication, including by digital means, for people in XUAR with family members and others, including those living overseas, except where restrictions can be seen as reasonable under international human rights law.
- Repeal or amend all laws, regulations, and measures that infringe upon the basic human rights of Uyghurs, and other predominantly Muslim and Turkic ethnic groups, specifically the right to leave and return to China without hindrance.

#### Access and Transparency:

- Grant unfettered access to XUAR, as requested by the OHCHR and UN Special Procedures and allow independent human rights investigators and journalists unrestricted access to all of XUAR.
- Cooperate substantively and effectively and with the UN human rights mechanisms and Special Procedures, and any other independent international human rights monitoring and investigative mechanisms.

### Surveillance and Privacy Rights:

- Abolish the Integrated Joint Operations Platform (IJOP) and erase all the compiled data.
- Terminate the mass collection of DNA and other personal data and biometrics of individuals without their free, prior, and informed consent, and destroy all data gathered.

### Forced Labor:

• Immediately cease all use of forced labor in XUAR and elsewhere in China, including through the so-called "poverty alleviation" or "labor transfer" programs within or outside of XUAR.

### Freedom of Religion and Belief:

- Ensure that everyone, including Muslims and all other religious communities are free to choose and observe their religion or beliefs, and to manifest these peacefully without fear of persecution.
- Halt any infringements of the rights of Uyghurs to live freely in accordance with their customs, culture, and religious practice, especially the "Becoming Family" program.
- Protect the cultural heritage, including the Uyghur language, and religious practices of Uyghurs by refraining from any actions that undermine their rights.

### Women:

- End forced sterilization, forced abortion, and forced birth control practices implemented against Uyghur women and other ethnic peoples.
- End forced marriages of the Uyghur women to Han Chinese men.

# Children:

• Stop the forcible separation and transfer of Uyghur children from their families.

## Protection of Human Rights Defenders and Overseas Communities:

- Prevent all forms of harassment and intimidation against Uyghurs, and other predominantly Muslim and Turkic ethnic groups with ties to XUAR or China living overseas.
- End reprisals and other retaliatory measures against Uyghur human rights defenders and their families and loved ones, including those who engage in UN processes and other international human rights mechanisms.

# Legislation Reform:

- Repeal or amend broadly defined provisions in the various national security laws, regulations, and measures, including the Anti-Espionage Law, National Security Law, Anti-terrorism Law, Foreign NGO Management Law, Cybersecurity Law, National Intelligence Law, as well as the Regulations on Religious Affairs, with international human rights law and standards.
- Amend relevant laws and regulations to require all Chinese companies to respect human rights throughout all business operations, regardless of where they operate.

## **ENDNOTES**

<sup>1</sup> Human Rights Council, "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review China Addendum" (United Nations General Assembly, February 15, 2019), http://undocs.org/en/A/HRC/40/6/Add.1.

<sup>2</sup> Human Rights Council, "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review China" (United Nations General Assembly, December 26, 2018), http://undocs.org/en/A/HRC/40/6.

<sup>3</sup> "Fight against Terrorism and Extremism in Xinjiang: Truth and Facts" (Information Office of the People's Government of Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, August 2022), http://kw.china-

embassy.gov.cn/eng/zgxw/202209/P020220912088416288194.pdf.

<sup>4</sup> Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, "OHCHR Assessment of Human Rights Concerns in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, People's Republic of China" (United Nations, August 31, 2022),

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/2022-08-31/22-08-31-final-assesment.pdf.

<sup>5</sup> "The Uyghur Tribunal Judgement," December 9, 2021, https://uyghurtribunal.com/wp-

content/uploads/2023/03/UT\_Judgment\_E-PDF\_activelinks\_20Feb2023\_FINAL.pdf.

<sup>6</sup> See "Determination of the Secretary of State on Atrocities in Xinjiang" (The United States Department of State, January 19, 2021), https://2017-2021.state.gov/determination-of-the-secretary-of-state-on-atrocities-in-xinjiang/.; "Dutch Parliament: China's Treatment of Uighurs Is Genocide," *Reuters*, February 25, 2021, sec. China, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-netherlands-china-uighurs-idUSKBN2AP2CI.; "Uyghurs: MPs State Genocide Is Taking Place in China," *BBC News*, April 22, 2021, sec. UK Politics, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-56843368.; "Lithuanian Parliament Passes Resolution Condemning 'Uighur Genocide' in China," *LRT*, May 20, 2021, https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1413940/lithuanian-parliament-passes-resolution-condemninguighur-genocide-in-china.; "Czech Senate Declares China Perpetrating Genocide on Uyghurs Ahead of Key Vote in Belgian Parliament," *Inter-Parliamentary Alliance on China* (blog), June 14, 2021, https://ipac.global/czech-senatedeclares-china-perpetrating-genocide-on-uyghurs-ahead-of-key-vote-in-belgian-parliament/.; Ryan Patrick Jones, "MPs Vote to Label China's Persecution of Uighurs a Genocide," *CBC*, February 23, 2021,

https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/uighur-genocide-motion-vote-1.5922711.; "Belgian Parliament Declares Uyghurs at Risk of Genocide," *Inter-Parliamentary Alliance on China* (blog), June 15, 2021, https://ipac.global/belgian-parliament-declares-uyghurs-at-risk-of-genocide/.

<sup>7</sup> Nathan Ruser, "Documenting Xinjiang's Detention System" (The Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 2020), https://cdn.xjdp.aspi.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/25125443/documenting-xinjiangs-detentionsystem.cleaned.pdf.

<sup>8</sup> Adrian Zenz, "Xinjiang Police Files," *The Journal of the European Association for Chinese Studies*, May 24, 2022, 1-56 Pages, https://doi.org/10.25365/JEACS.2022.3.ZENZ.

<sup>9</sup> Human Rights Watch, "China: Events of 2022," in *World Report 2023*, 2023, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/china.

<sup>10</sup> Huizhong Wu and Dake Kang, "Uyghur County in China Has Highest Prison Rate in the World," *AP News*, May 17, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/china-prisons-uyghurs-religion-0dd1a31f9be29d32c584543af4698955.

<sup>11</sup> "China Ratifies the Two ILO Fundamental Conventions on Forced Labour," Press release, August 12, 2022, http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS\_853575/lang--en/index.htm.

<sup>12</sup> Adrian Zenz, "Unemployment Monitoring and Early Warning: New Trends in Xinjiang's Coercive Labor Placement Systems," *China Brief* 22, no. 11 (June 17, 2022): 6–18.

<sup>13</sup> Adrian Zenz, "Coercive Labor and Forced Displacement in Xinjiang's Cross-Regional Labor Transfer Program: A Process-Oriented Evaluation" (The Jamestown Foundation, 2021), https://jamestown.org/program/coercive-labor-and-forced-displacement-in-xinjiangs-cross-regional-labor-transfer-program/.

 <sup>14</sup> Adrian Zenz, "Innovating Penal Labor: Reeducation, Forced Labor, and Coercive Social Integration in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region," *The China Journal* 90 (July 2023): 27–53, https://doi.org/10.1086/725494.
<sup>15</sup> Brian Spegele, "China's Surveillance State Pushes Deeper Into Citizens' Lives," *Wall Street Journal*, October 19, 2022, sec. World, https://www.wsj.com/articles/xi-china-surveillance-covid-11666187151.

<sup>16</sup> Maya Wang, *China's Algorithms of Repression: Reverse Engineering a Xinjiang Police Mass Surveillance App* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2019).

<sup>17</sup> Paul Mozur, "One Month, 500,000 Face Scans: How China Is Using A.I. to Profile a Minority," *The New York Times*, April 14, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/14/technology/china-surveillance-artificial-intelligence-racial-profiling.html.

<sup>18</sup> "Male Chinese 'Relatives' Assigned to Uyghur Homes Co-Sleep With Female 'Hosts,'" *Radio Free Asia*, accessed July 18, 2023, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/cosleeping-10312019160528.html.

<sup>19</sup> Ivan Watson and Rebecca Wright, "The Chinese Policy That Makes Uyghurs Feel like Hostages in Their Own Homes," CNN, May 9, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/08/asia/china-xinjiang-ethnic-unity-intl-hnk-dst/index.html.

<sup>20</sup> Ruth Ingram, "Sexual Abuse of Uyghur Women by CCP Cadres in Xinjiang: A Victim Speaks Out," September 19, 2020, https://bitterwinter.org/sexual-abuse-of-uyghur-women-by-ccp-cadres-in-xinjiang/.

<sup>21</sup> "Islamophobia in China and Attitudes of Muslim Countries" (The Center for Uyghur Studies, April 2023), https://uyghurstudy.org/report-launch-islamophobia-in-china-and-attitudes-of-muslim-countries/.

<sup>22</sup> Adrian Zenz, "Wash Brains, Cleanse Hearts': Evidence from Chinese Government Documents about the Nature and Extent of Xinjiang's Extrajudicial Internment Campaign," *Journal of Political Risk* 7, no. 11 (November 2019), https://www.jpolrisk.com/wash-brains-cleanse-hearts/.

<sup>23</sup> "China: Big Data Program Targets Xinjiang's Muslims," *Human Rights Watch* (blog), December 9, 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/12/09/china-big-data-program-targets-xinjiangs-muslims.

<sup>24</sup> Helen Davidson, "Thousands of Xinjiang Mosques Destroyed or Damaged, Report Finds," *The Guardian*, September 25, 2020, sec. World news, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/25/thousands-of-xinjiang-mosques-destroyed-damaged-china-report-finds.

<sup>25</sup> Nathan Ruser et al., "Cultural Erasure: Tracing the Destruction of Uyghur and Islamic Spaces in Xinjiang" (The Australian Strategic Policy Institute, September 24, 2020), http://www.aspi.org.au/report/cultural-erasure.

<sup>26</sup> Chris Buckley and Austin Ramzy, "China Is Erasing Mosques and Precious Shrines in Xinjiang," *The New York Times*, September 25, 2020, sec. World, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/09/25/world/asia/xinjiang-china-religious-site.html.

<sup>27</sup> Nathan Ruser and James Leibold, "Policy Brief: Family de-Planning: The Coercive Campaign to Drive down Indigenous Birth-Rates in Xinjiang" (The Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 2021),

https://www.aspi.org.au/report/family-deplanning-birthrates-xinjiang.

<sup>28</sup> Adrian Zenz, *Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in Xinjiang*, 2nd ed. (Washington, DC: The Jamestown Foundation, 2020), https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Zenz-Internment-Sterilizations-and-IUDs-REVISED-March-17-2021.pdf.

<sup>29</sup> Amy Qin, "China Targets Muslim Women in Push to Suppress Births in Xinjiang," *The New York Times*, May 10, 2021, sec. World, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/10/world/asia/china-xinjiang-women-births.html.

<sup>30</sup> Adrian Zenz, "End the Dominance of the Uyghur Ethnic Group': An Analysis of Beijing's Population Optimization Strategy in Southern Xinjiang," *Central Asian Survey* 40, no. 3 (July 3, 2021): 291–312, https://doi.org/10.1080/02634937.2021.1946483.

<sup>31</sup> Matthew Hill, David Campanale, and Joel Gunter, "Their Goal Is to Destroy Everyone': Uighur Camp Detainees Allege Systematic Rape," *BBC News*, February 2, 2021, sec. China, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-55794071.

<sup>32</sup> Ruth Ingram, "Uyghur Women Forced to Marry Han Chinese Men," December 1, 2022,

https://bitterwinter.org/uyghur-women-forced-to-marry-han-chinese-men/. See also Tasnim Nazeer, "Uyghur Women and Forced Marriages in China," *The Diplomat*, December 10, 2022,

https://thediplomat.com/2022/12/uyghur-women-and-forced-marriages-in-china/. and "Xinjiang Authorities Push Uyghurs to Mary Han Chinese," *Radio Free Asia*, accessed July 18, 2023,

https://www.rfa.org/english/news/special/uyghur-oppression/english/news/special/uyghur-oppression/.

<sup>33</sup> Emily Feng, "Uyghur Kids Recall Physical and Mental Torment at Chinese Boarding Schools in Xinjiang," *NPR*, February 3, 2022, sec. World, https://www.npr.org/2022/02/03/1073793823/china-uyghur-children-xinjiang-boarding-school.

<sup>34</sup> Gulchehra Hoja, "Chinese Government Targets Uyghur Children with 'Pomegranate Flower' Policy," *Radio Free Asia*, October 21, 2021, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/pomegranate-flower-program-10212021092622.html.